
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EAST KETTERING LIAISON FORUM

MEETING HELD: 4th December 2014
Present :
Councillor Lloyd Bunday (Chair)

Councillors Victoria Lamb (Warkton Parish Council), Reg Barby (Barton Seagrave PC), Stephen Pickard (Cranford PC) and Toni Wilkin (Weekley Parish Council), Daniel Oladejo (Environment Agency), Dr Tom Kelly (CPRE), Gloria Moore (Crescents Community Assn) and Cayti Bilski (Churches Together)
Also Present:
Nine members of the public.
KBC Officers : 
Adrian Arnold, Louise Jelley, Ruth James, Nicola Thompson and Rob Harbour 

Rachel Paling (Committee Administrator)

NCC Officers : 
Richard Hall (NCC Highways)
Members of the Press : 
None

 Apologies : 
Cllr Russell Roberts, Cllr Philip Hollobone, Cllr Jonathan Bullock, Cllr Christopher Lamb, Cllr Eileen Hales MBE, Cllr Ruth Groome, Cllr Derek Zanger and Cllr Shirley Lynch, Bill Warden (Hallam Land), Cllr Christopher Groome (NCC), Cllr Fergus MacDonald (Burton Latimer TC) and Alan Wordie (Alledge Brook LLP).
	REF
	Item / Issue
	Response/Action
	Responsibility
	Timescale

	14.EKLF.15
	NOTES OF MEETING HELD ON 30th SEPTEMBER 2014
The notes of the last meeting held on 30th September 2014 were agreed by the members of the forum as a true record of the meeting.
	
	
	

	14.EKLF.16
	 ACTIONS ARISING FROM THE NOTES OF  

 THE LAST MEETING

 14.EKLF.10 pg 4 – Infrastructure, Strategic Landscape
 14.EKLF.12 pg 6 – Windmill Ave, Barton Rd, Pytchley Rd     junction.
	The action in relation to the off-site works around Burton Latimer remained outstanding.
Richard Hall advised that work had started on a feasibility study.  Funding had been secured through S106 monies from the Redrow site and Roxhill Business Park.
	
Adrian Arnold

	
On-going



	14.EKLF.17
	UPDATES
A presentation was given to the forum. 

· Timeline for Delivery and Action Plan:-
An updated Timeline and Route Map were circulated.  The developer was not present at the meeting to provide an update.

It was noted the route map was two months behind schedule.  

· Planning Applications:-
Taylor Wimpey (Parcel 19)
Taylor Wimpey had submitted an application for 167 dwellings and associated works.
A design meeting was held on October and amendments were to be submitted in the next two months, which would include location of affordable housing and some design alterations to house types and garages.  A re-consultation would be carried out once amendments submitted.

Issues and local objections around drainage were currently being assessed.

Taylor Wimpey had also submitted a Variation of Conditions application. The application sought to vary Condition 18 and 19 of the outline planning permission for Parcel R19 only. 

· Condition 18 related to the Code Level for Sustainable Homes (currently required all dwellings completed between 1 Jan 2013 to 31 Dec 2015 to achieve Code Level 4 and Code 6 thereafter).

· Condition 19 related to the provision of lifetime homes standards (currently required all properties to achieve this standard).

The applicant was proposing:

· Code Level 3 for all properties on parcel R19.
· 10% of properties (17 dwellings) on parcel R19 to be of Lifetime Homes standard.
KBC had requested that standards were raised and were now awaiting further details on this application.  A re-consultation would be carried out once this information was received.

It was anticipated that the application would be heard at a Planning Committee in January/February 2015.
Persimmon (Parcels 23 & 26)
Amendments to layout and house types were still to be submitted.  A re-consultation would be carried out once this information was received.
The number of units was to increase from 308 to 330.

The balancing pond was to be removed.

S106 negotiations were still ongoing between Persimmon and KBC.
Hallam, David Wilson & Barratt Site  (Parcels R7, R9 & R10)
The S106 legal agreement was due to be signed and once complete, a decision notice for the development would be issued.

Works on Access D would start in January 2015.

Pre-commencement conditions were due to be submitted and would seek approval from the local planning authority before the development could commence on site.

· Infrastructure 
      Primary School
The development had now commenced and a temporary road had been completed off Cranford Road.
The foundations for the school were nearly complete.

There was now a Foundation Governing Body in place for the primary school and a selection process to appoint a new Headship had commenced.  An appointment for the position was expected to be made in early 2015.

Highway Programme
· Access D

Roundabout - Technical approvals were likely to be completed by December with works starting on site in January 2015.
· Access E

Double traffic light signals - Technical approvals were likely to be completed by February 2015 with works starting on site in March 2015
· Access F

Roundabout – Technical approvals had been received but were not being progressed, as priority was being given to Accesses D and E.  This was likely to commence Summer 2015.
A Highways Corridor worksheet was continually being updated by officers.  A summary of highways off-site works, with timescales and map were available on request.

· Major Infrastructure
  Strategic Drainage
A plan was issued which showed the corridor for drainage.
Gateway 2 of the plans would go to the Anglian Water Authority board in February 2015 and therefore more detailed information would be available after this time.
At the top of the site temporary measures would need to be in place via tanks or pumps.

It was expected the drainage system would be completed in Autumn 2016.

The strategic plan would be published in the January 2015 newsletter for residents.

Jct 10a A14 Business Case
The Department for Transport had published a strategy for J10a on 1st December 2014, so this was now a committed scheme and would be part funded by the government and part by the developer.
WeWa link road
NCC had now committed in writing to the delivery of the WeWa.

	More information would be brought to a future meeting once available.

Further information would not be available until Mar/Apr 2015.
	Adrian Arnold
	

	14.EKLF.18
	QUESTIONS ON UPDATES
Q
If there is a design code for dwellings why are the plans moving away from this?
Q   Are there plans for construction traffic signage in Cranford, as need it to turn right not left when coming off site for the primary school?
Q  Can the traffic calming in Cranford be brought forward?

Q   When will there be improvements to junctions in Barton Road?
Q   What are the timescales for J10a?

	A     Code 4 should be applied by government regulations but they were changing the policy in 2015.  Have to take into account the government position but would continue to push for the standard required.    
A    Discussions had taken place with the management on site who had given assurances that traffic would turn right out of site.  As the development progressed overall the traffic would increase dramatically and at this point clear signage and a Travel Management Plan would be required.  
A    Richard Hall confirmed a first draft of proposed calming was to be worked on and would be forwarded to Cranford Parish Council for consultation when ready. 
A     It was anticipated that the first improvements would start on Woodlands Avenue in January 2015.
A    The technical work was due to start in July 2016, however, the DFT were open to moving that forward.  The technical work takes three to four years and then three years to construct.  Expected to see work on the ground in 2019/20.  There was no preferred design option at present.

	
	

	14.EKLF.19
	PUBLIC QUESTION AND ANSWER SESSION

Q   Could strategic landscape planting in Cranford be brought forward?

      Other Comments
It was noted by all attendees that there were not any developers present at the meeting.
A meeting had been arranged with NHS England before Christmas.
	A    There was continued engagement with Alledge       Brook but there were timing and financial issues due to the school and roads being built, in order that the development could move forward.

Planting had begun in Grafton Road and   Cranford Road, funded by the Parish Council and NCC.  This work was being carried out separate to the development.
An update would be given when further information was available.
	Adrian Arnold
	

	14.EKLF.20
	ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING
No items were submitted. 
	
	
	

	14.EKLF.21

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

24th March 2015
	
	
	


(The meeting started at 6.00 pm and ended at 7.20 pm)

Signed ………………………………………………………………………………………………… 

Chair

East Kettering Liaison Forum No. 7
04.12.14

